CROWBOROUGH TOWN COUNCIL

To all Members of the **PLANNING and DEVELOPMENT** Committee (with copies to all other members for information).

You are summoned to attend a meeting of the **PLANNING and DEVELOPMENT** Committee to be held on **Monday 9**th **January 2023** at **7.30pm** when it is proposed to transact the following business:

Caroline Miles, Town Clerk 3rd January 2023

MEETINGS OF THE COUNCIL ARE OPEN TO THE PUBLIC

Before the committee considers the individual applications, the Chairman of the Committee will invite Members of the Public present at the meeting, if they so wish, to address the committee with their views on any applications on the agenda, subject to a maximum of 3 minutes per person.

1. APOLOGIES

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

3. MINUTES

3.1. Minutes of the P&D meeting of 19th December 2022.

4. **NEW PLANNING APPLICATIONS**

To consider the following Planning Applications that have been submitted to Wealden District Council and to delegate authority to the Town Clerk to submit the observation for each application in accordance with the Committee's resolution.

- 4.1. Application No. WD/2022/3172/PO Application Type: Planning Obligation Location: LAND AT GREEN LANE/PALESGATE LANE, STEEL CROSS, CROWBOROUGH Description: MODIFICATION OF SECTION 106 AGREEMENT DATED 23 JULY 2019 ATTACHED TO PLANNING PERMISSION WD/2018/2122/MAO (THE CONSTRUCTION OF 103 DWELLINGS (INCLUDING 36 AFFORDABLE UNITS) WITH ASSOCIATED PLAYSPACE, SUSTAINABLE URBAN DRAINAGE SYSTEMS, ACCESS TO GREEN LANE VIA A NEW JUNCTION, LANDSCAPING INCLUDING WOODLAND AND TREE PLANTING AND ENHANCEMENT TO WILDLIFE HABITATS) TO ENABLE THE SANGS/SAMMS CONTRIBUTIONS TO BE OBTAINED BY WAY OF CIL PAYMENTS.
- 4.2. Application No. WD/2022/3182/PO Application Type: Planning Obligation Location: LAND AT GREEN LANE/PALESGATE LANE, STEEL CROSS, CROWBOROUGH Description: MODIFICATION OF SECTION 106 AGREEMENT DATED 23 JULY 2019 ATTACHED TO PLANNING PERMISSION WD/2018/2122/MAO (THE CONSTRUCTION OF 103 DWELLINGS (INCLUDING 36 AFFORDABLE UNITS) WITH ASSOCIATED PLAYSPACE, SUSTAINABLE URBAN DRAINAGE SYSTEMS, ACCESS TO GREEN LANE VIA A NEW JUNCTION, LANDSCAPING INCLUDING WOODLAND AND TREE PLANTING AND

ENHANCEMENT TO WILDLIFE HABITATS) TO ENABLE AMENDMENTS TO AFFORDABLE HOUSING PROVISIONS.

4.3. Application No. WD/2022/3183/PO Application Type: Planning Obligation Location: LAND NORTH OF WALSHES ROAD, CROWBOROUGH TN6 3RE Description: MODIFICATION OF SECTION 106 AGREEMENT DATED 14 AUGUST 2019 ATTACHED TO PLANNING PERMISSION WD/2017/0615/MAO (OUTLINE APPLICATION FOR UP TO 100 RESIDENTIAL DWELLINGS INCLUDING DEMOLITION OF EXISTING REDUNDANT AGRICULTURAL BUILDINGS, PROVISION OF NEW INTERNAL ACCESS ROADS AND FOOTWAYS, OPEN SPACE, SUSTAINABLE URBAN DRAINAGE SYSTEMS AND ASSOCIATED LANDSCAPING) TO ENABLE AMENDMENTS TO AFFORDABLE HOUSING PROVISIONS.

4.4. Application No. WD/2021/2357/F Application Type: Full

Location: LAND AT TRITOMA AND CHARNWOOD, HARLEQUIN LANE, CROWBOROUGH, TN6 1HT

Description DEMOLITION OF EXISTING DWELLINGS AND ERECTION OF 6 NO. NEW HOMES, ACCESS, LANDSCAPING AND ASSOCIATED INFRASTRUCTURE Amended Description and Application Form.

4.5. Application No. WD/2022/3280/F Application Type: Full

Location: SHERMAN OAKS, FIELDEN ROAD, CROWBOROUGH, TN6 1TR **Description** SINGLE STOREY REAR EXTENSION & ELEVATIONAL CHANGES TO EXTERNAL MATERIALS AND FENESTRATION.

4.6. Application No. WD/2022/2821/F Application Type: Full

Location: HEATHER VIEW, BEACON ROAD, CROWBOROUGH, TN6 1AS **Description:** EXTERNAL PAVEMENT OUTSIDE THE CARE HOME TO BE TURNED INTO AN EXTERNAL SEATING AREA. AREA TO BE SEPARATED FROM PUBLIC BY NEW BOUNDARY TREATMENTS.

4.7. Application No. WD/2022/2976/F Application Type: Full

Location: BALDWIN BOXALL COMMUNICATIONS LTD, WEALDEN INDUSTRIAL ESTATE, FARNINGHAM ROAD, JARVIS BROOK, CROWBOROUGH TN6 2JR

Description: FRONT/SIDE EXTENSION TO UNIT 17, EXTENSION TO EXISTING LINK

BRIDGE FOR IMPROVED WC PROVISION, NEW AND REPLACEMENT WINDOWS, NEW

EXTERNAL CLADDING, NEW MEZZANINE LEVEL TO UNITS 3 & 4, EXTERNAL FIRE ACCESS STAIRS, ROOF TERRACE, AND ASSOCIATED INTERNAL ALTERATIONS, INCLUDING GOODS LIFT AND INCORPORATION OF UNITS 1 & 2 TO IMPROVE EFFICIENCY AND LAYOUT OF BUSINESS PREMISES.

5. DECISION NOTICES

Approved

WD/2022/0398/MRM LAND AT STEEL CROSS, CROWBOROUGH, TN6 2XB RR WD/2022/2877/F THE HERMITAGE, GREEN LANE, CROWBOROUGH, TN6 2DE RA

Refused

WD/2022/1393/F FERNDELL, OSBORNE ROAD, JARVIS BROOK, CROWBOROUGH, RR

TN6 2HN

6. WORKING GROUP AGAINST OVERDEVELOPMENT

6.1 To discuss recent communication from the Working Group Against Overdevelopment and agree if any action is required.

7. QUESTION FROM MEMBER

7.1 To discuss question raised previously under urgent matters and agree any action.

8. URGENT MATTERS AT THE DISCRETION OF THE CHAIRMAN FOR NOTING

9. DATE OF NEXT MEETING

9.1. To agree the date of the next Planning and Development Committee meeting



AGENDA ITEM NUMBER: 6.1

MEETING DATE: 9th January 2023

COUNCIL/COMMITTEE: Planning and Development

TITLE: Working Group Against Further Development

PURPOSE OF REPORT: To discuss recent email received from the Chairman of the

Working Group Against Further Development

SUPPORTING DOCUMENTS: Appendix A – Email from Nikos Mikelis

Appendix B – Letter from Secretary of State

Appendix C – Letter to Theresa Villiers and Robert Seely

OFFICER CONTACT: Minute-Taking Administrator

OFFICER RECOMMENDATIONS:	
1	
2	

To discuss the recent communication from Nikos Mikelis the Chairman of the Working Group Against Further Development and agree whether any action is required.

From: Cllr Nikos Mikelis <Cllr.Nikos.Mikelis@Chiddingly.gov.uk>

Sent: 12 December 2022 10:54

To: Cllr Nikos Mikelis < Cllr.Nikos.Mikelis@Chiddingly.gov.uk

Subject: Letter sent to Mrs Teresa Villiers MP and Mr Robert Seely MP by representatives of local

councils from the districts of Rother, Wealden, and Lewes

Dear Clerk,

I thought your chairman and possibly your council might be interested to see the attached letter that was sent this morning to Mrs Teresa Villiers MP and Mr Robert Seely MP by representatives of local councils from the districts of Rother, Wealden, and Lewes.

Mrs Villiers and Mr Seely had led a large group of MPs who have objected to the "standard method" and its effects on planning matters. They had proposed several important amendments to the "Levelling Up Bill", which had addressed all our concerns. Recently, the Secretary of State, Mr Michael Gove, appears to have managed to appease the dissenting MPs with promises of serious change in the Bill. Consequently, the amendments were withdrawn by the dissenting MPs.

On the 5 December Mr Gove wrote two letters to MPs outlining the changes he will be making to the Bill. However, on close reading of these two letters, we felt that his proposals fell very short of the measures proposed by Mrs Villiers and Mr Seely (a copy of one of these two letters is attached for your information). We therefore wrote to the two MPs, with copy to the five East Sussex MPs, to alert them of our grave concerns.

This is the first time the Wealden WGOD has written jointly with the Plumpton Group of 11 parish Councils and the Rother Association of Local Councils.

Kind regards Nikos Mikelis

Chairman, Wealden's Working Group against Over-Development and Chairman Chiddingly Parish Council

Tel: 01825 873 124 Mob: 07802 651879



05 December 2022

Dear Colleague,

THE LEVELLING UP AND REGENERATION BILL: PLANNING AND LOCAL CONTROL IN ENGLAND

Since returning to the Department for Levelling Up, Housing, and Communities, I have listened to the powerful representations made by colleagues about the ways the current planning system is not working and must be improved. I recognise that at the heart of concerns is a principled desire to make the system work better for our local communities and constituents. I fully agree and share this goal.

Whatever we do at a national level, politics is always local and there is no area that demonstrates this more than planning. Through reforms made by Conservative-led governments since 2010, we have a locally-led planning system - for instance, by scrapping policies like top-down regional targets that built nothing but resentment - and introducing neighbourhood planning. These reforms have delivered a record of which Conservatives can be proud. I also do not need to remind you that under the last Labour government, housebuilding reached its lowest rate since the 1920s.

But there is much more to do to ensure we can build enough of the right homes in the right places with the right infrastructure, and . As Conservatives, we recognise both the fundamental importance of home ownership and that we can only deliver the homes we need if we bring the communities we represent with us. These are the promises on which we stood in our manifesto and ones that I and the Prime Minister are determined to deliver.

I am therefore writing to set out the further changes I will be making to the planning system, alongside the Levelling Up and Regeneration Bill, which address many colleagues' concerns. They will place local communities at the heart of the planning system.

As you know I share the views of many colleagues about the current system. That it does not provide the right homes in the right places, and at its worst risks imposing ever more stretching housing targets that are out of touch with reality — leading to developers taking advantage through planning by appeal and speculative development. Communities feel that they are under siege, and I am clear that this approach will *never* be right or sustainable if we want to build the homes that our communities want and need. This is why I am committed to changing it. Accordingly, I will set out the following approach in the upcoming National Planning Policy Framework prospectus, which will be put out for consultation by Christmas.

COMMUNITY CONTROL

Too often I hear from communities that they are not getting a proper say in protecting the landscapes and natural environment they cherish, nor can they build the homes they want, in the places that are most suitable, with the right access to public services. To address these concerns, including those raised by members signing amendments NC21 and NC24 relating to housing targets, 5-year land supply, and the presumption in favour of sustainable development, I will consult on the following.

First, while I will retain a method for calculating local housing need figures, I will consult on changes. I recognise that there is no truly 'objective' way of calculating how many homes are needed in an area, but I do believe that the plan-making process for housing has to *start* with a number. **This number should, however, be an advisory starting point, a guide that is not mandatory.** It will be up to local authorities, working with their communities, to determine how many homes can actually be built, taking into account what should be protected in each area - be that our precious Green Belt or national parks, the character or an area, or heritage assets. It will also be up to them to increase the proportion of affordable housing if they wish.

My changes will instruct the Planning Inspectorate that they should no longer override sensible local decision making, which is sensitive to and reflects local constraints and concerns. Overall this amounts to a rebalancing of the relationship between local councils and the Planning Inspectorate, and will give local communities a greater say in what is built in their neighbourhood. For example, when assessing a local plan, the following will have to be taken into account:

- Genuine constraints: local planning authorities will be able to plan for fewer houses if building is constrained by important factors such as national parks, heritage restrictions, and areas of high flood risk.
- Green Belt: further clarifying our approach to date in the National Planning Policy Framework and the Localism Act, we will be clear that local planning authorities are not expected to review the Green Belt to deliver housing. This is in line with commitments made by the Prime Minister in the Summer.
- Character: local authorities will not be expected to build developments at densities that would be wholly out of character with existing areas or which would lead to a significant change of character, for example, new blocks of high-rise flats which are entirely inappropriate in a low-rise neighbourhood. While more homes are needed in many existing urban areas, we must pursue 'gentle densities' as championed by the Building Better, Building Beautiful Commission. The Bill's provisions for mandatory design codes, which will have the same legal force as the local plan, will give authorities a powerful tool to guide the forms of development that communities wish to see.

We are committed to ensuring that the planning system creates more beautiful and sustainable buildings. Through the Bill we are seeking to introduce a duty for all local councils to produce a design code covering the same area as the local plan, which will set simple clear minimum standards on development in that area – such as height, form and density. This measure will empower communities, working with local councils, to have a say on what their area will look like by setting clear standards for new development. I will announce more details shortly about how the Office for Place – which will be established to champion beautiful, popular and enduring design – will support local authorities and communities in this important work. The input of colleagues in further developing this approach will be most welcome.

As the Prime Minister committed in the Summer, I will also review how the 'soundness' test for reviewing plans at examination is operated by the Planning Inspectorate. I will ensure that plans no longer have to be 'justified', meaning that there will be a lower bar for assessment, and authorities will no longer have to provide disproportionate amounts of evidence to argue their case.

The effect of these changes will be to make absolutely clear that Local Housing Need should always be a starting point – but no more than that – and importantly, that areas will not be expected to meet this need where they are subject to genuine constraints. Inspectors will therefore be required to take a more reasonable approach to authorities that have come forward with plans that take account of the concerns of the local community, by taking a more pragmatic approach at examination which fully reflects this updated policy. For those areas that would like to bring forward their own method for assessing housing needs, I will be clear on the exceptional circumstances under which they may do so, for example where a case can be made for unusual demographic and geographic factors. This will be made clear in an updated National Planning Policy Framework and guidance to the Planning Inspector.

LOCAL PLANS

I want to change the system on the rolling five-year land supply. We will end the obligation on local authorities to maintain a rolling five-year supply of land for housing where their plans are up-to-date. Therefore for authorities with a local plan, or where authorities are benefitting from transitional arrangements, the presumption in favour of sustainable development and the 'tilted balance' will typically not apply in relation to issues affecting land supply. I also want to consult on dropping the requirement for a 20% buffer to be added for both plan making and decision making – which otherwise effectively means that local authorities need to identify six years of supply rather than five. In addition, I want to recognise that some areas have historically overdelivered on housing - but they are not rewarded for this. My plan will therefore allow local planning authorities to take this into account when preparing a new local plan, lowering the number of houses they need to plan for.

Places with existing plans will benefit from the changes above, as they will be free of five-year land supply obligations provided that plan is up to date. However, I am aware that those with local plans at an advanced stage of preparation will not benefit from these changes so I will also put in place transitional arrangements. Where authorities are well-advanced in producing a new plan, but the constraints which I have outlined mean that the amount of land to be released needs to be reassessed, I will give those places a two year period to revise their plan against the changes we propose and to get it adopted. And while they are doing this, we will also make sure that these places are less at risk from speculative development, by reducing the amount of land which they need to show is available on a rolling basis (from the current five years to four).

Communities will therefore have a much more powerful incentive to get involved in drawing up local plans. Only four-in-ten local authorities have up to date local plans and I am determined to change this. They can protect the important landscapes they cherish, direct homes to the places they want, and adopt design codes to secure the houses they want to see. Once a plan is in place, these changes mean that they will no longer be exposed to speculative developments on which they have less of a say. To give further assurance to colleagues who have signed amendment NC27 on community appeals, I will increase community protections afforded by a neighbourhood plan against developer appeals – increasing those protections from two years to five years. The power of local and neighbourhood plans will be enhanced by

the Bill; and this will be underpinned further through this commitment. Adopting a plan will be the best form of community action - and protection. Furthermore, we will clarify and consult on what areas we propose to be in scope of the new National Development Management Policies, and we will consult on each new Policy before it is brought forward by the Government. National Development Management Policies will also not constrain the ability of local areas to set policies on specific local issues.

To support the delivery of these, and other planning changes, we must ensure that planning departments are properly resourced through a national fee increase. We have announced our intention to increase fees, including doubling fees for retrospective application where breaches of planning have occurred, and we intend to consult on the detailed proposals for such increases in planning fees as soon as possible. In addition to increasing fees we intend to also consult on a new planning performance framework that will monitor local performance across a broader set of measures of planning service delivery, including planning enforcement.

BUILD OUT

I strongly agree with the intent of amendments NC 28, 29, and 30 that seek to ensure developers build out the developments for which they already have planning permission. We need to hold developers to account so that desperately needed new homes are built, and I already have a significant package of measures in the Bill to do this, including public reporting and declining new planning applications on a site if developers are failing to build out. I will consult on two further measures:

- i) on allowing local planning authorities to refuse planning applications from developers who have built slowly in the past; and
- ii) on making sure that local authorities who permission land are not punished under the housing delivery test when it is developers who are not building.

To make sure we are doing all we can to address this important issue, I will also consult on a new approach to accelerating the speed at which permissions are built out, specifically on a new financial penalty. In the summer, the Prime Minister correctly highlighted the importance of tackling this issue. I believe this new package will do so.

CHARACTER OF A DEVELOPER

I have heard and seen examples of how the planning system is undermined by irresponsible developers and landowners who persistently ignore planning rules and fail to deliver their legal commitments to the community. That is wrong, and to make it worse, this behaviour is then ignored if they seek planning permission again. I therefore support what amendment NC25 is seeking to achieve, and support letting local authorities say no to developers who have acted badly in the past. But I am concerned that the amendment will not fix this problem, not least as planning permission runs with the land (so developers could game the system by selling permissions on), and decision making must legally consider a range of matters. I therefore propose to consult on the best way of addressing this issue, including looking at a similar approach to tackling the slow build out of permissions, where we will give local authorities the power to stop developers getting permissions.

BROWNFIELD FIRST

The Government is investing to incentivise and enable brownfield development. Homes England, our housing delivery arm, is spending millions on acquiring sites in urban areas to regenerate for new housing.

We are also allocating over £800m to mayoral and local authorities to unlock over 60,000 new homes on brownfield land, as part of our wider brownfield and infrastructure funding package.

We have already tilted the playing field in favour of brownfield and cities through our urban uplift and scrapped the 80/20 funding rule that focused investment in Greater London. This means we are instead investing more homes in the North and Midlands to relieve pressure on the South East.

We know urban regeneration is working. City centres that were depopulating in the 1990s are now seeing their populations rise. Manchester city centre, for example, has transformed with new homes and commercial spaces. We will continue to seek further development in towns and cities through our permitted development rights, which allow change from commercial to residential use. This route has provided over 82,000 housing units in the last six years.

But I know we need to do more, and we will do that.

The new Infrastructure Levy will be set locally by local planning authorities. They will be able to set different Levy rates in different areas, for example lower rates on brownfield over greenfield to increase the potential for brownfield development. That will allow them to reflect national policy, which delivers our brownfield first pledge by giving substantial weight to the value of using brownfield land.

As the Prime Minister committed to in the summer, we will also continue to get cities building more new houses, and stop them offloading their responsibilities to provide new housing onto neighbouring green fields by ending the so-called 'duty to co-operate' which has made it easier for urban authorities to impose their housing on suburban and rural communities. The Bill also enables gentle densification through Street Votes and design codes, allowing communities to consent to add storeys to existing dwellings with the increase in value going to local people.

In response to amendment NC12, I will consult to see what more we can do in national policy to support development on small sites particularly with respect to affordable housing and I will launch a review into identifying further measures that would prioritise the use of brownfield land. To help make the most of empty premises including those above shops, I am reducing the period after which a council tax premium can be charged so that we can make the most of the space we already have. I will also provide further protection in national policy for our important agricultural land used for food production, making it harder for developers to build on it.

THE HOUSING MARKET

Housing plays a key role in the lives of all our constituents and buying a home is one of the most important decisions a family takes — but too many new homes are bought by overseas investors speculating on the housing market, who leave them empty or flip them to holiday rentals.

The Bill takes steps to address that, with council tax measures on empty homes, and we already have additional stamp duty rates on non-resident buyers.

Specifically, I intend to table an amendment at Commons Report to enable a registration scheme for short term lets in England, which would be discretionary for local authorities. The details of how the scheme would be administered will be consulted on before summer recess, with a view to the scheme being up and running as soon as possible thereafter.

I will also consult on going further still and reviewing the Use Classes Order so that it enables places such as Devon, Cornwall, and the Lake District to better control changes of use to short term lets if they wish.

I recognise that colleagues who signed amendment NC33 are concerned about the conduct and efficiency of the wider housebuilding industry and market. It is vital that the housebuilding sector delivers the homes that people need. I have listened to representations from colleagues on this matter and have asked the Competition and Markets Authority to consider undertaking a market study. I believe the case is clear for them to take this forward, but respect their independence as they come to a decision.

No planning reforms will ever be perfect, but I judge that the Bill, alongside the broader policy changes that I am proposing above, will leave us with a significantly improved planning system than the status quo. These reforms will help to deliver enough of the right homes in the right places and will do that by promoting development that is beautiful, that comes with the right infrastructure, that is done democratically with local communities rather than to them, that protects and improves our environment, and that leaves us with better neighbourhoods than before.

A Written Ministerial Statement regarding all of these changes will be made in Parliament tomorrow.

I look forward to further discussions with you ahead of the next stage of the Bill.

With every good wish,

Michael Love

Rt Hon Michael Gove MP

Secretary of State for Levelling Up, Housing & Communities Minister for Intergovernmental Relations

Working Group against Overdevelopment
c/o Clerk to Chiddingly Parish Council
Springwood
Back Lane
Cross in Hand
East Sussex

12 December 2022

By e-mail

The Right Honourable Theresa Villiers MP & Robert Seely MP House of Commons
London
SW1A 0AA

Dear Ms Villiers and Mr Seely,

We are writing on behalf of the Working Group against Overdevelopment (WGOD) whose aims are supported by 41 out of the 42 Town and Parish Councils in Wealden, a group of 11 Low Weald Parish Councils in Lewes and the Rother Association of Local Councils (consisting of two town councils and 29 parish councils). Together, we represent the majority of the rural populace of East Sussex.

With the withdrawal of your new clauses to the Levelling Up Bill, we are very concerned that what Mr Gove is intending, will have absolutely no impact on the existing so-called local housing need that our respective LPAs face. Mr Gove's genuine constraints will provide no relief to the current excess overdevelopment.

Each of our districts of Lewes, Rother and Wealden have and continue to be subject to excess development; as being rural districts, this predominantly

occurs on our green field land. The cause of this overdevelopment is the standard method, which purports to provide the 'local housing need'. This is an appalling misuse of the English language as the natural rate of population growth in each of our three districts is negative, meaning that our real local housing need can never be represented by the standard method. For example, the standard method would require Wealden to plan to increase its housing stock by 35% over a 20-year plan period, which is a ludicrous number when our existing population is naturally falling.

Therefore, we were very heartened with your proposed planning amendments to the Levelling Up Bill, notably NC 21 and the number of like-minded supporters that you had gathered. We had hoped that your proposed changes would be accepted by government and we could look then forward to an immediate relief from the current excessive development.

But on reading through the sketchy detail contained in Michael Gove's two letters to MPs dated 5 December and his WMS, we are now very concerned that his proposals fall considerably short of the measures you proposed in your new clauses. Although we are very supportive of your changes to the five-year supply of land etc., we will concentrate in this note purely on the standard method, your new clause 21, which we firmly believe is the largest cause of the overdevelopment blighting our rural surroundings.

Mr Gove has promised to consult on the standard method (and a c12 further related issues) and outlined the proposed potential changes. However, the intention to undertake a consultation on changes to the standard method falls woefully short of what your new clause 21 would have provided. We consider that the status of the standard method may not even change – it was always the starting point for assessing the housing requirement and it appears that this is intended to remain. That PINS chose to interpret the guidance as meaning that the housing need figure became the minimum housing requirement, ran counter

to the PPG (and we do not believe that their approach was not sanctioned by ministers).

Furthermore, we are very disappointed that Mr Gove has not mentioned any change to the method of calculating the standard method local housing need. We refer to the totally inappropriate use of the well out of date 2014 Household Projections, combined with the use of the affordability factor. In many instances, the use of this factor totally fails to increase affordability but has the completely opposite effect – it further decreases overall affordability for every new additional home that is built. Thus, as both the inputs are perverse, it is no wonder that the standard method completely fails to assess the local housing need. Its continued use should be regarded as inexcusable by anybody concerned with trying to logically address our housing issues.

Mr Gove has outlined areas whereby the housing requirement can be less than the figure derived from the standard method; this being when there are "genuine constraints". But the suggested genuine constraints are of little benefit to all of our towns and parishes in the Low Weald and unless the constraints can be considerably expanded, we will likely still be faced with the current, excessive number for the housing requirement. Thus, the considerable overdevelopment will continue.

Mr Gove proposes that genuine constraints include the Green Belt, National Parks, heritage assets, areas of flood risk and character. However, the first four of these constraints already currently gain protection under the NPPF. Is it proposed that this protection be strengthened in the forthcoming revision to the NPPF or that PINS is instructed to more objectively consider these constraints rather than simply focusing on boosting the supply of housing at the exclusion of everything else, or both? We currently don't know, do you?

There is no Green Belt land in Sussex, meaning that we cannot claim any relief from the standard method on this score. The South Downs National Park is the planning authority for that area meaning that all other East Sussex authorities are minimally impacted by the protection afforded to the National Park. East Sussex does have land within the flood zone, but sensibly, the rural LPAs do not grant permission for housing in these areas. The High Weald AONB stretches right across East Sussex, but the standard method does not recognise the effect of this protected landscape and anticipates that the majority of its highly inflated housing need will be accommodated on that rural land that is not afforded protection. There does not appear to be any change to this approach offered by Mr Gove.

Thus, the only one of the list of genuine constraints given by Mr Gove that could provide relief to our districts is that of character and he gives the example of a high-rise development being inappropriate in a low-rise area. In a similar vein, we would consider that development of green fields would be a considerable and unwelcome change in its character. But we have grave doubts whether the government or PINS would agree with this position. All too often, green fields are seen as simply as a resource available for development. Thus, with the standard method surviving unchanged together with a list of genuine constraints that are largely inapplicable to the majority of our areas, we are unable to take any comfort whatsoever from Mr Gove's proposed changes with regard to the standard method.

Your proposed new clauses did propose considerable leeway, but Mr Gove has firmly closed that down for our LPAs. The devil is in the detail and although not much detail has been provided, what there has, is not considered helpful at all. Furthermore, Mr Gove's proposed new changes are not guaranteed to occur, but to be consulted upon. We are certain that the very well-funded development industry will be firmly against any relaxation of the status quo and Mr Gove's current proposals could well be subsequently rendered even less effective following the consultation.

Given that Mr Gove has only proposed the recent changes due to the support that you have gained for your new clauses, now that these have been withdrawn, it is inconceivable that he will voluntarily address the shortcomings in his proposals that we have highlighted above.

Thus, after initially taking great heart from your proposed new clauses, we are now very concerned that on their withdrawal, we will likely be left with a revised system that retains as far as our rural East Sussex authorities are concerned, minimal changes from the detested standard method.

Unfortunately, it thus appears from Mr Gove's letters and WMS that our current overdevelopment is likely to continue largely unchecked. Is there any way that you could further prevail upon Mr Gove to achieve changes that will provide real relief from overdevelopment to our rural areas?

Yours sincerely,

Nikos Mikelis Nick Beaumont

Chairman Chiddingly Parish Council Chairman Plumpton Parish Council

David Young

Chairman Ewhurst Parish Council

cc:

41 Wealden Councils: East Sussex MPs

Alciston; Caroline Ansell MP

Alfriston; Maria Caulfield MP

Arlington; Nusrat Ghani MP

Berwick; Sally-Ann Hart MP

Buxted; Huw Merriman MP

Chalvington with Ripe;

```
Chiddingly;
Crowborough;
Cuckmere Valley;
Dane Hill;
East Hoathly with Halland;
Fletching;
Forest Row;
Framfield;
Frant;
Hadlow Down;
Hailsham;
Hartfield;
Heathfield and Waldron;
Hellingly;
Herstmonceux;
Hooe;
Horam;
Isfield;
Laughton;
Little Horsted;
Long Man;
Maresfield;
Mayfield & Five Ashes;
Ninfield;
Pevensey;
Polegate;
Rotherfield;
Selmeston;
Uckfield;
Wadhurst;
```

Warbleton;

Wartling;
Westham;
Willingdon & Jevington; and
Withyham.
11 Lewes Councils:
Barcombe;
Chailey;
Ditchling;
East Chiltington;
Hamsey;
Newick;
Plumpton;
Ringmer;
Streat;
Westmeston;
Wivelsfield;
Rother Association of Local Councils
Wealden District Association of Local Councils

Susan King - Sussex Express



AGENDA ITEM NUMBER: 7.1

MEETING DATE: 9th January 2023

COUNCIL/COMMITTEE: Planning and Development

TITLE: Question from member

PURPOSE OF REPORT: To discuss a member's question raised previously in Urgent

Matters

SUPPORTING DOCUMENTS: None

OFFICER CONTACT: Minute-Taking Administrator

OFFICER RECOMMENDATIONS:	
1	
2	

PD/28.11.22 - 11859 A member enquired whether the Planning and Development Committee has any governance regarding the ability to ask private property owners to remove unsightly mess from their front gardens. It was agreed this be included on the agenda for the meeting scheduled on 19th December 2022.

This question was not included on the agenda for 19th December 2022 and therefore, is being included on this agenda so that members can discuss this item.